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On 1 July 2004, you received non-judicial punishment (NJP) for disrespect to a superior 
commissioned officer, and willfully disobeying a superior commissioned officer.  Subsequently, a 
psychological evaluation was conducted on 16 August 2004 and reiterated the earlier 
recommendation for administrative separation processing.  As a result, on 23 August 2004, you 
were notified of the initiation of administrative separation proceedings by reason of convenience 
of the government due to personality disorder and misconduct due to the commission of a serious 
offense.  On the same day, you waived your right to consult with counsel.  On 5 October 2004, 
the separation authority approved your discharge.  Subsequently, on 14 October 2004, you were 
discharged with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) character of service by reason of misconduct 
due to the commission of a serious offense.   

You previously applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) with request to adjust 
your record.  The NDRB denied your request to upgrade your character of service, on  
9 December 2010, after concluding your discharge was proper as issued.   

The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and 
contentions that you are full disability for multiple conditions, these conditions create a challenge 
to you as a single father, you have positive post service conduct, and you desire to provide a 
better life for your son.  For purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you 
submitted correspondence from the social security administration. 

As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and 
provided the Board with an AO on 17 October 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 

There is evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed in service following 
psychological evaluation by the ship psychologist.  He was diagnosed with both an 
Adjustment Disorder and a Personality Disorder.  Both diagnoses were explained 
as given him due to his behaviors observed ship-board as well as to comments that 
he made, rather than to any specific mental health symptoms observed or verbalized 
as having been experienced by the Petitioner.  [Military Medical Provider] 
indicated that the Petitioner’s behaviors were due to secondary gain of exiting 
himself from the ship.  The Petitioner submitted a benefit letter from the Social 
Security Administration, however there is no mention of any mental health 
condition/s contained within this letter.  Unfortunately, the Petitioner’s personal 
statement is lacking sufficient detail to establish clinical symptoms or provide a 
nexus with his misconduct in service.  Additional records (e.g., post-service mental 
health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific 
link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

The AO concluded, “…it is my considered clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 






